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The meeting was called to order at 3.15 p.m.

AGENDA ITEM 110: OFFICE OF THE UNITED NATIONS HIGH COMMISSIONER FOR REFUGEES
(11./44/12 and Add.l, A/44/93-S/20420, A/44/415-S/20749, 11./44/520, 523, 527 and
Corr.l and 2, 551, 688, 689, 710)

1. Mr. HINTEREGGER (Officer-in-Charge of the Office of the United Nations High
Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR», recalling that the international community had
repeatedly stressed the importance of voluntary repatriation as the most desirable
and satisfactory solution to refugee problems, said he wished to give a regional
overview in that regard. In Africa, foremost mention must be made of the
rep'..1t-.riation of Namibians. By early November 1989, more than 42,000 Namibians bad
voluntarily returned to their country. As in other situations, UNHCR faced a
financial shortfall for completion of the operation; in the above-mentioned case an
additional $5.6 million were required. Appro~imately 320,000 Ugandans had returned
to their country from the Sudan and Zaire, and almost all the Burulldi refugees had
returned from Rwanda. Angolan and Zairian refugees were currently returning to
their countries of origin, and the prospects for the return of Angolan and of some
Ethiopian refugees had improved. Another major preoccupation in Africa was the
plight of Somali refugees in eastern Ethiopia, particularly after the influx in
mid-1988 of 300,000 refugees. The problem would only be brought under control
through the creation of conditions in the refugees' region of origin that would
allow them to return home voluntarily. The same applied to the 350,000 Sudanese
refugees in western Ethiopia and to the 750,000 Mozambican refugees in Malawi.

2. In Asia, '1989 seemed to have witnessed a certain paradox in respect of the
5 million Afghan refl'cees in Pakistan and the Islamic Republic of Iran, who
constituted the large~t single refugee group in the world. On the one hand, the
Office had remained prepared for a large-scale voluntary return home, whIle, on the
other, it had been confronted with a new influx of refugees into Pakistan. The
International Conference on Indo-Chinese Refugees (ICIR) had adopted a
Comprehensive Plan of Action, a key element of which, as far as UNHCR was
concerned, was full respect of the principle and practice of first asylum. The
Conference had created a steering committee which had met on three occasions and
had acknowledged progress in connection with the orderly departure from Viet Nam,
status determination of new arrivals, and resettlement. With regard to the
question of return, encouraging progress had been achieved in the case of
repatriation of Laotian refugees. Several months previously, the prospects of
achieving a comprehensive peace settlement in Kamplchea had given hope for a
solution to the problem of refugees and displaced persons from that country.
Regrettably, such a settlement had eluded the recent Paris Conference.

3. The plight of Central American refugees, which continued to be the main
concern of the Office in Latin America, had &lso been the subject of the
International Conference on Central American Refugees in May 1989. The Conference
had approved a resolution and a Concerted Plan of Action, which constituted a
signif~cant step forward in resolving the problems affecting the uprooted
populations. The Plan of Action gave maximum importance to promoting voluntary
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repatriation. As recently as three weeks previously, some 1,200 Salvadorian
refugees had voluntarily returned from Mesa Grande (Honduras). However, recent
events were likely to delay their returns.

4. In Europe, the number of asylum applications continued to rise, reaching the
highest level since the aftermath of the Second World War. There was a growing
realization by Governments of the region that the problems causp(l hy the influx of
asylum-seekers and refugees could only be resolved through a COllcE>l"ted approach by
Governments, intergovernmental agencies and voluntary organizatiolls. The Office
appreciated the dialogue that had developed since 1985 with 14 Governments through
the so-called informal consultation process. Among the important developments in
Europe, it was worth mentioning in particular those in l'urkey, whj ch was facing the
infhlx of several different groups of asylum-seekers, and in the Eastern European
States, which had intensified their co-operation with UNHCR over the next year. It
was important to refer to the accession by Hungary, in March 1989. to the 1951
Convention relating to the Status of Refugees and its 1967 Protocol, the opening in
October 1989 of a UNHCR Office in Budapest and the setting up of C\ UNHCR assistance
programme in Hungary.

5. Co-operation with development agencies, notably the United NaLious Developme
Programme (UNDP), the International Fund for Agricultural Development (IFAD) and
the World Bank, could be intensified and broadened. ~rjbute must be paid to the
important function of non-governmental organizations and to their dedication to the
refugee cause.

6. Financial constraints must not impair UNHCR assistance activities, which were
fundamental for providing international protection to refugees and represented the
Office's raison d'etre. The financial s~tuation of the United Nations had been one
of the key issues discussed the past month at the meeting of the Executive
Committee of the Programme of the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees.
UNHCR had been forced to cut its general programme budget for 1989 from
$US 429 million to $US 389 million. Despite additional pledges of more than
$US 16 million, the Office continued to face a projected deficit of approximately
$US 40 million for its core assistance programmes in 1989 and also required at _
least $US 20 million for special operations. When the Executive Committee had"
approved a reduction of the 1989 general programme budget, it had expressed concern
that the current level of income was likely to lead to a severe shortfall in
funding in the 1989 programme and had therefore authorized the High Commissioner,
on an exceptional basis, to carry over a deficit of up to $US 40 million into 1990
on the understanding that it would be fully absorbed in the course of that year.
The Executive Committee had asked the High Commissioner to ensure that obligations
entered into by UNHCR during the first six months of 1990 would HOt: exceed a total
of $US 190 million, including 50 per cent of any shortfall carrieu over from 1989.
That arrangement would put severe constraints on the financing or the activities of
the Office, particularly during the first half of 1990.

7. The Executive Committee had established a temporary working group to review
UNHCR's programmes, inclUding the issues relevant to the effective use of funds and
the administration of programmes and projects. The working group would report to

/ ...
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the Executive Committee at an extraordinary session, to be held in late May and
early June 1990, in order to authorize the level of UNHCR obligations for the
second half of 1990. No effort would be spared by the UNHCR services to provide
all necessary support for the exercise which was of crucial importance for the
future of the Office.

8. The Executive Committee had also noted the concerns expressed by the least
developed countries of asylum about the adverse effects that the envisaged budget
reductions could have on refugees. In that regard, the Executive Committee had
requested Member States to assist UNHCR in securing additional resources both from
traditional governmental sources and from Governments which had not previously
contributed to UNHCR and from such non-traditional sources of funding as the
private sector. The UNHCR pledging conference would take place in the following
week. In view of the seriousness of the financial problems refened to, it would
be one of the most important UNHCR pledging conferences ever held. He urged
Governments to spare no effort to announce significant contributions to UNHCR
programmes in 1990 and to make further contributions to the 1989 programmes in
order to keep the negative carry-over within manageable limits. He also urged
those States which had yet to make their payments to do so as soon as possible.

9. Mr. FARAH (Under-Secretary-General for Special Political Questions, Regional
Co-operation, Decolonization and Trusteeship) introduced document A/44/520 on the
implementation of the Oslo Plan of Action on the Plight of Refugees, Returnees and
Displaced Persons in Southern Africa. Chapter III of the report pointed to United
Nations concern about the growing number of internally displaced persons, whose
situation was quite different from that of refugees, as there was no focal point
within the international community fo~ co-ordinating assistance to Governments,
which made it more difficult L_ realize the magnitude of the problem.

10. Since the Oslo conference, the plight of refugees and internally displaced
persons in Africa had changed little with the exception of Namibian refugees, the
majority of whom had returned to their country. That problem had become
continental and, indeed, global in scope, which had guided the Secretary-General to
hold consultations with a view to establishing, within the United Nations system, a
mechanism to ensure the implementation and co-ordination of relief programmes to
internally displaced persons, using the structures and facilities existing at
Headquarters and in the field to the extent possible.

11. Many of the situations giving rise to refugee outflows required political
solutions which would address the problem ~t its root. While those solutions were
primarily the responsibility of Governments, the latter were often not in a
position to protect such persons. Moreover, in view of the political sensitivities
involved and the need for effective leadership in co-ordinating the assistance of
the United Nations system, the Secretary-General would designate one of his senior
colleagues to co-ordinate the efforts in a given country or group of countries.
For example, an Inter-Agency African Emergency Task Force had been established and,
usually, the resident co-ordinator was responsible for mobilizing available
resources so that internally displaced persons would also benefit to the extent
possible from existing relief and rehabilitation programmes.

I • ••
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12. Mr. BOLOT (France), speaking on behalf of the 12 member countries of the
European Community, said that the Twelve reaffirmed their commitment to collaborate
with UNHCR in protecting and assisting refugees and in seeking durable solutions to
their problems. International co-operation was vital to that end, and he urged all
States which had n~t acceded to the 1951 Convention and the 1967 Protocol thereto
to do so. He also noted that the Twelve abided by the Statute of the Office of the
United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, whose role was essential, and by the
moral obligation to share the world refugee burden.

13. However, the Twelve noted with concern that in recent years a large number of
requests for asylum had been filed by economic migrants, who tried to receive
refugee benefits. The Twelve intended to halt such abuse in order not to affect
the interests of those requesting asylum in good faith. The TweJve strongly
condemned the serious violations of the rights of refugees, which continued to
occur frequently. They endorsed the conclusions of the Executive Committee of
UNHCR on the promotion and implementation of basic principles of protection for
refugees, particularly women and children.

14. The Twelve also attached importance to the decision on "irregular movements"
of asylum-seekers who already enjoyed the protection of a country and the decision
that a working group should examine the link between protection and durable
solutions from a global point of view.

15. The Twelve paid tribute to the developing countries, which hosted 80 per cent
of the refugees in spite of their own problems, which were worsened by that flow,
and reaffirmed their commitment to maintaining their level of contributions to the
UNHCR bUdget. In that regard, the Twelve were seriously concerned about the
Office's financial situation, which jeopardized efforts to meet the protection and
assistance needs of refugees. That crisis, which was due to numerous reasons,
threatened to persist. Essential programmes would be able to continue in the short
term, owing to measures that UNHCR had adopted. The Office should also streamline
its management as much as possible and endeavour to realize savings without
jeopardizing the achievement of its fundamental objectives, which should be the
focus of its attention. Moreover, it should obtain contributions from countries
which had not participated fully in efforts to show solidarity with the refugees,
to which end it would be assisted by the European Community and should implement
the plan to raise funds in the private sect.or. In the medium and long term, the
study entrusted to an open-ended working group of members and observers of t:le
Executive Committee should make it possible to define the conceptual, budgetary and
administrative means for maintaining the coherence of UNHCR's mission.

16. Moreover, in order to ensure continuation of its programmes. the Executive
Committee had called on the General Assembly, the Secretary-Gener-al and the
international and regional organizations to share the responsibility for
rehabilitation and development projects for refugees. The Twelve fully supported
the establishment of links between agencies, provided that the function of UNHCR
was maintained through its participation in all the essential phases of the
projects.

I •••
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17. Mr. TELLMANN (Norway) said that his government continued strongly to support
the office's important humanitarian work. As the number of refugees continued to
increase world-wide, there was an increasing need for the support of the
international community in providing refugee protection and assistance. As the
report of the High Commissioner (A/44/l2 and Add.I) showed, there had been positive
and negative developments in the refugee question during the past year. The
repatriation of around 42 p OOO Namibian refugees had been a welcome development.
Similarly, elsewhere in Africa and in the world, thousands of refugees had been
able to return to their country of origin. Those facts were particularly
encr ~aging, as voluntary repatriation was the preferable durable solution to the
refugee problem. The progress achieved in family reunification had also been
encouraging.

18. His delegation expressed its support for activities to implement the Oslo Plan
of Action on the Plight of Refugees, Returnees and Displaced Persons in Southern.
Africa. It also welcomed the holding of the International Conference on Central
American Refugees and the International Conference on lndo-Chinese Refugees. The
first conference would not only serve to help refugees and displaced persons in
Central America, but would also further the peace process in that region. The
International Conference on Indo-Chinese Refugees had adopted a Comprehensive Plan
of Action which No~way strongly supported, as it was a sound basis for achieving a
balanced and lastinq solution to the problems relating to Indo-Chinese refugees.
His Government had begun to contribute to the implementation of that Plan through
the accelerated resettlement of refugees who had arrived at provisional asylum
camps prior to the cut-off date fOili admissions. Norway was also contributing human
and financial resources for screening and status determination.

19. In that context, his delegation wished to emphasize that the successful
implementation of the Comprehensive Plan of Action was fundamentally dependent on
all asylum-seekers being given temporary refuge and having their legal status
determined in the region, regardless of their mode of arrival, in conformity with
the Plan. His Government was deeply concerned that that principle was not yet
being applied in practice to all who were rescued at sea. It therefore urged all
States concerned to come to an arrangement enabling the Comprehensive Plan of
Action to be implemented fully and in a balanced manner without further delay.

20. The protection function of the High Commissioner was of fundamental
importance. The international community had an obligation to support him in
providing protection to refugees. Continual reports of refoulement and unjustified
detention of refugees were cause for grave concern. His delegation wished to
stress the particular needs of refugee women and children. His Government believed
that more attention should be paid, in the search for lasting solutions, to the
causes of refugee flows, and more emphasis should be put on preventive measures.
Beyond armed conflicts, acts of aggression and foreign intervention and occupation,
his country believed that the violation of human rights and fundamental freedoms
had been and continued to be the chief cause of massive flows of refugees. States
should therefore be urged to fulfil their obligations under the Charter of the
United Nations and other international human rights instruments. Fulfilment of
those obligations would not only result in reduced flows of refugees, but would
help to create conditions in which refugees could return home.

/ ...
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21. His delegation supported the request made at the fortieth session of the
Executive Committee of the High Commissioner's Programme that the High Commissioner
should continue to act as a catalyst in the area of refugee aid and development.
Wherever appropriate, development co-operation projects should make allowance for
the needs of refugees and returnees. There was a need for close co-operation
between UNHCR, the relevant United Nations agencies and other international
organizations.

22. The resources available to UNHCR in the current year fell 8ho,"I: of budget:
requirements. His country realized that appeals for contributions for UNHCR had to
compete with appeals for other humanitarian activities. However, the international
community should ensure that at least the minimum resources needed to carry out the
most realistic programmes were provided. More resources should be sought from
traditional donors, but they must also be got from new sources, both pUblic and
private. His country was confident that the Working Group established by the
Executive Committee would manage to secure greater financial resources and enhance
the operational capacity of UNHCR.

23. Ms. LIEN (Viet Nam) said that, as the report of the United Nations High
Commissioner for Refugees (A/44/12 and Add.l) showed, a number of recent
developments offered hope that the plight of many refugees around the world could
be resolved. Two international conferences had been held, one on refugees in
Central America and the other on refugees in Indo-China. Her country hoped that
those positive developments would facilitate greater international co-operation on
that humanitarian question. UNHCR had played a very important role in all those
initiatives.

24. Overall, however, the current status of refugees, was more urgent and serious
than ever. New refugee flows had begun, while existing problems had not been dealt
with. There were currently millions of refugees around the world, most of them in
Africa. They continued to face a life of poverty and insecurity, and their status
required durable and comprehensive solutions.

25. The 1951 Convention relating to the Status of Refugees and its 1967 Protocol
had provided the basis for durable solutions to the refugee question. The events
of recent decades, however, made it necessary to amplify the definition of a
refugee set forth in the 1951 Convention. The Convention stipulated that fear of
persecution was the sole reason for the existence of refugees. Nowadays the
problem had more complicated and numerous causes, ranging from wal'S and changes in
social and political regimes to economic hardship and natural disasters.

26. In the case of refu~ees from Indo-China, the underlying cause of the problem
was that for 40 years Indo-China had suffered various wars of agglession with
unprecedented physical destruction and loss of human life. In hel country, those
wars had produced heavy and far-reaching effects which had not yet been overcome.
Despite the serious problems it faced and the withdrawal of all the troops it had
been keeping in Cambodia; despite also the launching of an economic reform
programme to improve living conditions for the population, various forms of

I • •.
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economic blockade and political pressure, including the organization of illegal
out-flows of Vietnamese citizens, continued to be applied against her country. On
the other hand, it must be borne in mind that some Vietnamese wished to be reunited
with their families living abroad, while others might wish to seek better material
conditions in other countries, given the economic hardships which her country was
facing. Against that background, her Government had co-operated actively with
UNHCR and the parties concerned in seeking satisfactory solutions to the problems.
As a result, Viet Nam and other countries had agreed on the Orderly Departure
Programme. Thanks~' that Programme, which continued to produce positive results,
166,000 Vietnamese hau been able to resettle in foreign countries.

27. The second International Conference on Indo-chinese Refugees had been held in
Geneva in June 1989, attended by 75 countries and many organizations. It had
adopted a Comprehensive Plan of Action with a view to an early solution to the
problem of Indo-Chinese refugees. Her own country had conducted negotiations with
Malaysia, Thailand, other countries concerned and with the Hong Kong authorities,
on the voluntary repatriation of Vietnamese refugees. So far, five groups of
refugees had returned to Viet Nam under that voluntary repatriation programme.
Organized, legal departures should continue to be encouraged in the interests of
all parties and of the refugees themselves. That would help reduce illegal flows
of refugees. Her country continued to believe that resettlement was the chief
durable and feasible solution to the problem of refugees from Indo-China and
Viet Nam.

28. Mr. SIR ELKHATIM (Sudan) said that his country had been taking in refugees for
almost 25 years. The number of refugees in the Sudan currently stood at over
1 million. Some 70 per cent of them were spontaneous refugees, who had settled in
the country without the intervention of any international programme. The very
number made plain the pressure which refugees put on the scarce resources of his
country. His delegation was aware that permanent solutions to the refugee problem
could not be found unless the countries of origin did away with the factors which
caused their citizens to leave. In that connection, he noted with satisfaction the
positive steps taken by the countries of origin to introduce voluntary repatriation
programmes.

29. His country was expecting new flows of refugees in view of the drought in
neighbouring countries. It was proposing relief activities for the affected areas
so that refugees could be given assistance before crossing their national
boundaries. Operation Lifeline Sudan was a good example of what could be done.

30. His country was accepting refugees pursuant to its commitment to abide by the
international and regional conventions on the status of refugees to which it was a
party, and had passed a law embodying the principles set forth in those conventions
so as to ensure refugee protection and promote their well-being. Nevertheless, it
believ",d that the refugee problem was the responsibility of the international
community, which should, accordingly, be resolved jointly by the countries of
origin, the countries of asylum and the donor community.

I . ..
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31. Although generous, international assistance was not enough to meet the needs
of refugees in his country, inasmuch as 70 per cent of them had settled
spontaneously and received no support from UNHCR. The country had also suffered a
series of natural disasters which had displaced 3 million of its own citizens;
that, added to social and economic difficulties, had reduced its capacity to
receive further flows of refugees. It.-'en so, the Government was prepared to
continue to offer refugees humanitarian assistance, but urged the international
community to bear an equitable share of the resultant burden.

32. As a major donor, the Sudan supported the call for a broadening of the donor
base in order to overcome UNHCR's critical financial situation as well as the
initiative taken by the Executive Committee on the adoption of measures to
rationalize available resources.

33. There were two types of requirements where refugees in the Sudan were
concerned. Firstly, more regular settlements must be established in order to
accommodate approximately 100,000 refugees who had been living in reception centres
for a long time, in order to avoid encouraging the development of spontaneous
settlements, which had a negative impact on local communities. Secondly,
development aid must be provided to the areas that hosted most of the refugees,
who, in addition to placing a heavy burden on infrastructure, retarded planning and
development programmes. The Sudan hoped that its efforts on behalf of refugees
would be evaluated positively by the Working Group of the Executive Committee. It
was regrettable that some components of the refugee programme for the current year
had been either cancelled or eliminated, In that regard, the Sudan wished to
reiterate that refugee aid should be combined with development plans, an area in
which the United Nations Development Programme could play a crucial role, in
collaboration with UNHCR.

34. In the first half of 1989 an inter-agency mission had visited the Sudan in
order to identify the needs of refugees and the affected areas and to draw up plans
to address tnose needs. With the participation of a high-level team of experts
appointed by the Government of the Sudan, development projects in refugee-affected
areas had been jointly investigated and drafted. The projects had subsequently
been discussed at meetings with donor representatives with a view to ensuring donor
involvement in their preparation. As a result of those meetings there was now a
set of 33 development projects, in a total value of approximately $164 million;
however, that estimated cost would rise once the recommended feasibility studies
had been conducted. It was to be hoped that, the projects would meet with a
favourable re~ponse when they were presented to the donor countries, specialized
agencies and non-governmental organizations, so that the Sudan could finance and
implement them for the benefit of the refugees.

35. Mrs. LAFONTANT (United States of America) said that delegations were
preoccupied by the budgetary crisis facing UNHCR; no matter how desirable
programmes might be, if no funding existed for them they could not be implemented.
The High Commissioner must take the lead in finding new sources of funds, and
special efforts should be made to approaCh Governments that had not done their
share. In addition, a campaign to encourage private donations must be instituted.

/ ...
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36. In the mean time, the United States was participating fully in the Working
GrQup Qf the UNHCR Executive CQmmittee. It was tQ be hQped that recommendations
would be develQped that would cause the High CommissiQner to balance the budget by
the end Qf 1990, without reducing the measures on which refugees in many parts of
the wQrld depended.

37. While the budgetary cr~s~s was a matter of great concern, delegatiQns must not
QverloQk UNHCR's important achievements over the past year. For example, UNHCR
intervention had resulted in the repatriation of thousands of refugees to Namibia
and in Central America, in the protectiQn of refugees throughout the world, and in
planning fQr the repatriation of millions of Afghans in Pakistan and Iran.
HQwever, UNHCR was facing new demands owing to the increase in the nwnber of
refugees in the wQrld, which over the past decade had risen from an estimated
7.3 milliQn tQ almQst twice that number. As her Government had already stated in
the Executive Committee, thQse numbers threatened the principle of first asylwn and
made the que.st for refugee solutions even mQre urgent.

38. The United States particularly applauded the work Qf the International
CQnference on lndQ-Chinese Refugees, held in Geneva in June 19'89, as well as the
Comprehensive Plan of ActiQn that had reSculted frQm the Conference. The voluntary
repatriation prQgramme for Vietnamese as¥lum-seekers, established by the Plan, had
had an encouraging start and should be given a reasonable amount of time to wQrk
because the alternatives were so grim.

39. Meanwhile, the quest for refugee solutions elsewhere in the world must be
continued. Voluntary repatriation, as everyone knew, was the obvious solution of
first preference. UNHCR had completed a large, rapid airlift of Namibians, a
critical part of the Secretary-General's peace plan. In both Ethiopia and Central
America and elsewhere in the world voluntary repatriation was working. It was to
be hoped that opportunities would soon occur for refugees and displaced persons
from other countries to return to their homes.

40. Resettlement remained a desirable option when neither voluntary repatriation
nor loc<'\l settlement had proved possible. The United States anticipated admitting
125,000 refugees for resettlement in 1990, 8,500 more than in the previous year.

41. UNHCR, by the very nature of its mandate, was repeatedly confronted with
unforeseen emergencies, for which it needed to develop an emergency response
capability. The United States strongly encouraged UNHCR to co-ordinate its efforts
with other humanitarian agencies. The international community must renew its
commitment to refugees and provide UNHCR with the financial and moral support it
needed in order to fulfil its responsibilities.

42. Mrs. GQNZAL~Z (Mexico) said the UNHCR presence on the scene or variQus
conflicts over the past decade had contributed to the provision of reli~f to
thousands of people in danger and to assistance to the Governments of ~Quntries of
asylum. Although the countries of asylum were endeavouring to safeguard the
fundamental rights of displaced persons and their families, hosting refugees
resulted in an economic burden that each State had to face with the means at its
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disposal. Some provided the irreplaceable cQmponent of protection, whereas Qthers
provided financial and material resources.

43. It was not the sQle responsibility of either an internatiQnal agency or the
host countries to find an immediate sQlution to the refugee problem. It had
therefore been extremely gratifying that the initiatives taken in a show of
international solidarity in the area in question had resulted in a nwnber of
international conferences, including the InternatiQnal CQnference on Central
American Refugees, which had taken place in Guatemala in May 1989. The
international community had consistently reaffirmed its determination to deal with
the complex phenomenon in question, which involved a profound hwnan drama.

44. In the specific case of Central America, the large scale population movements
that had taken place in the 1980s, involving almost 2 million people, had required
on the part of the host countries of the regiQn a major effort in terms of
protection and assistance that would not have been possible without UNHCR
assistance. Mexico welcomed the willingness to co-operate and to engage in
concerted efforts shown at the International Conference on Central American
Refugees, in which UNHCR and UNDP had participated. It wished to reaffirm its
support for the Guatemala Declaration and the Plan of Action as a means of
providing a lasting solution to refugee prQblems in the region.

45. At the Conference, Mexico had reaffirmed its intention to take a hwnanitarian,
apolitical approach to matters relating to refugees and to observe hwnan rights and
principles relating to the protection of refugees. The determination on the past
of the Governments of the region tQ implement the Guatemala Declaration had taken
the specific form of the continuation of voluntary repatriation and progress in the
preparation of priority projects to strengthen the integration of refugees in the
countries of asylum and refugee self-sufficiency. Reducing ongoing activities at
the current stage - owing to financial difficulties - WQuld merely result in false
economies and betray the hopes of thousands of refugees ..

46. It was therefore alarming to note the reduction in financial resources that
UNHCR was facing. Although the financial prQblems being experienced by UNHCR were
similar to those of other multilateral agencies, owing to the nature of UNHCR
activities the drop in resources had a direct impact Qn grQups that were already
very disadvantaged. UNHCR would have tQ rely Qn the internatiQnal community's
generosity in order tQ overcome that crisis, since prQviding asylwn called for an
econQmic effQrt on the part Qf hQst cQuntries, which, in MexicQ's case, amounted tQ
almost $3 million each year in terms of indirect assistance tQ refugee programmes.

47. Mexico guaranteed the protection of refugees in its territQry by means Qf an
institutional structure that had the full suppQrt Qf the peQple and the
co-operation of the United Nations. The Mexican Refugee Assistance Commission was
the agency responsible fQr prQtecting and cQ-Qrdinating all assistance. Because Qf
the financial crisis of UNHCR, her Government had decided tQ decentralize the
Commission's functions and absQrb the CQst of a large part of the operational staff
for the UNHCR-financed programmes, which would represent a 57-per-cent reduction of
its budget.
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48. with UNHCR assistance, her Government had set up programmes to safeguard the
rights of refugees and their cultural identity, and it had also facilitated their
voluntary return. Between 1981 and 1982, 43,000 Guatemalan refugees had entered
the country and since then that group had produced 10,563 children, or 26 per cent
of the total refugee community, and they were being provided with health and
education services. In the states of Campeche and Quintana Roo, the refugees had
begun to be self-sufficient. In the state of Chiapas, on the other hand, the
refugee population was still at the subsistence stage because it was scattered; it
was dependent on the World Food Programme for food and was receiving inadequate
health and education services. The Mexican Refugee Assistance Commission, with
advice from UNHCR and the International Fund for Agricultural Development, had
drafted a programme for the Chiapas area which was being given priority. However,
the budget appropriations for that programme had been reduced because of the UNCHR
financial crisis, which meant that the plans to develop that region would be
abandoned. unless additional funding was found.

49. Lastly. Mexico reiterated its steadfast political will to continue offering
hospitality to refugees in its territory. its intention being that they should
achieve self-sufficiency and obtain a minimum of well-being, witllout sacrificing
their cultural and linguistic identity.

AGENDA ITEM 108: ADOPTION OF A CONVENTION ON THE RIGHTS OF THE CHILD (continued)
(A/44/240, 306. 393 and 616; A/C.3/44/7; A/C.3/44/L.44, L.45* and L.47)

Action on draft decision A/C.3/44/L.45* and programme bUdget implications in
dOCument A/C.3/44/L.47

50. The CHAIRMAN invited the Committee to resume consideration of agenda item 108
and drew its attention to draft decision A/C.3/44/L.45*, introduced by the
representative of Poland at the thirty-ninth meeting, and the corresponding
statement of programme budget implications (A/C.3/44/L.47).

51. Mr. BOLTQN (United States of America) requested a recorded vote on the draft
decision.

52. Draft decision A/C.3/44/L.45* was adopted by 137 votes to I, with
1 abstention. ~/

53. Mr. BOLTON (United States of America), speaking in explanation of vote after
the vote, said that his delegation had voted against the decision to fund the
Committee on the Rights of the Child from the regular bUdget of the United
Nations. The United States had made it clear many times that it beHeved that vnIy
States parties to the Convention on the Rights of the Child should bear the costs
of the Committee. Since the Convention would enter into force with only
20 ratifications, the decision of the Third Committee would require 139 Member

g/ See A/C.3/44/SR.45, para. 1.
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Stl\tes t.o share tbtl CORts ut a Committee with which they had no involvement.
Moreover, there was a recent precedent, that of the Convention against Torture and
other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment, where only the States
L>al'ties were sharin\l the cost of the corresponding Commj ttee. Al t.hough those
States part~es h~d AOt paid the entirety or thair assessments tu tllat Committee,
that. was to bn dlfpl."lined by the b ..u]getary priorities of certain countries and did
not roquire l)~ Un~t~d NationG to take on the financing of {utute treaty bodies.
Despite its po~1tlon ~n the question of financing, his country fAvoured Lhe
substantive provisions at the Convention on the Rights 01 the C11!ld, and hoped that
the Commi t.tee and the General Anembly would adopt it wj thout '~)u\llgl'! and wi thout a
vote.

54. M'_L.I.'t.Q (Japan) laid that his delegation had abstained in the vote on drart
clecision A/C. 3/44/L. 45* because, as a matter of principle, an intergoverrunental
body to be established after the ~ntry into force of an internatiollal agreement
from which it derived should be finonc~1 by the States parties to that agre.ment.
His delegation f~ared that the decision jURt taken would set A pl'p(!Adent and
believed that it was not the proper me,'!\ns to achieve the real objectives of an
international a9reement. It also felt that the decision had not l.ftkell into aecount
the current bUdgetary constraints of the United Nations or the erCorts being ~ade

to increase the efficiency of the Organization's activities. Howevar, Japan wished
to reiterate its support for the basic objective of the Convention, which was to
promote and enBur. the full protection of the rights of the child.

55. T~.~A1RMAN invited the Committ~e to consider draet r.solution A/C.3/44/L.44
on the adoption of a Convention on the Rights of Child and explained that
article 43 (11) and (12) of the draft Convention in the annex to the draft
resolution contained the texts that the Committee had adopted in decision
A/C.3/44/L.45*. He wished, therefore, to inform the Committee that the statement
of programme budget implications lubmittwd by the Secretary-General in connection
with drart decision A/C.3/44/L.45* applied also to draft resolution A/C.3/44/L.44.

56. Mr •..kQPATKA (Poland) introduced draft resolution A/C.3/44/L.44 on behalf of
the sponsors listed in that document as well as Bangladesh, the Congo, Cuba,
Denmark, the Dominican Republic, Iceland, the Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Mali,
Mauritania, Nigeria, Pakistan, Samoa, Sri L1\nka, Swedon, Suriname and Uruguay,
which were later joined ny Cameroon, Chile, Guinea-Bissou and Honduras. He
commended the United Nations efforts to promoto the rights of children and recalled
in particular the adoption of the Declaration of the Rights of the Child in 1959,
the proclamation of the International Year of the Child in 1979 Alld the initiation
in 1978 of the negotiations on a convention on the rights of the c)ljld.

57. Th. Conv&~tion, if adopted, would be a significant step forward in letting
human rights standards for children and would constitute the mosl comprehensive
instrument on the question, filling in many gaps in current legislation. The draft
resolution called upon 811 Member States to consider signing and ratifying the
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Convention ftS "mat.ter· oC priority and AXpreaRt'lcl the hopt'l thAt LI. wouLd (!ornelnt.o
force at. an early date. It. cxpressed npprecintion to the Commisa.loll on lIumon
RightR for having concluded the elaboratioll of a c1n\rt ConvenLlol' 011 t.hfl R.lyhl.S of
the Child. and invHed the Secretal'y-Ganarn 1, Unl ted Nations agflIH'! fiR l'llld
organizations, and intergovel'lun,l)ntrd and lIull-govenunenttll orqewhAUollS 1.0

difJAeminl'lte informat.ion on t.he Convention {\nd pl'omote it.R Unclf'll"Al.olHHllq. IfA hoped
that the draft resolution would be adopted by cOllsensus.

58. Mr: •.. ENOfE:LL1T (Sweden) said that the iJn~ortance his Ul.lvElnunoll1 nt.l.nc:lI9c1 to the
drftft Convention and Lt.B convLction that the internatiollf\) (~oJnm\lld I y h"d 1.0 do I tR
utmost to protect childron, eapecinlly in armed conflictD, had bRall hl"ouqllt out in
the atatement. of the Nordic (~ountries. Furthermore, hil:l OOVel'lUllfllll. lllLeuclEld tu
continue its efforts to improve cur relit sttmdards with ulgnrd to t llf' J,ll'ote<:!;ion of
childl'en in armed conflicts alld tu ~UPPOlt United Ntltiollfl tiul..lvll ..IHH LII I.ho [.lold.
He under,;cored the contribut.ions t.hat non··gov9rJunent.al Ol'gf.l ..I1~flUOIIR hl'lCl Jnncl" and
reiterated his Goverrunent's support for the adoption of the dra[1. l'"Rolutlon.

59. Mr: ...Ct\B~AL (Guinea-Bissau) said that he wished to jo.in the f1POIl80l"8 of: the
draft resolulion.

60. M.L~_...c.OYAR.RU.IHAS (Chile) observed that t.he princlple enullcilllecl ill the ninth
preambular paragraph of the draft convention was crucial fOl' the pLeservation oC
liCe. With reCerenc~e to article 1, h1l:l country believed thaL the (:h11d ca"'e into
being at the very moment of conception and that. fEtrtllizatioll mflrkf'ld Ull~ beginning
of the development of the individual. His delegation would have preferred, ill

article 0, an explicit reference t.o pat.ernity, not so much in fewLllal terms but 8S

a value which the international community must make every effort to realize.
FUl t.hermore, concurring with the Chilean Chlac!h 8uthoritles, hiK Govtll'lunenl.
believed that, throughout, the draft convention did not Bufficiolltly nmphasizo the
family as natural mflcHator between the ch.lld anel the StaL". NeVflr theless, hi s
deleyation expressed its firm support for the draft Convention.

61. Mr.I .. P.ALMA (Honduras) thanked the delegations which had olabol'BLec1 tho draft
Convent.ion Clnd Rai cl that. he Wi-H~ jot n1ng tlln HponsorA.

62. The <.:HhIRMAN IHdd t.hat, if he hflal'd no oLJject.lon, he would Lf\ke .it t.hat the
CommlU.eo wishod tu i'ldopt t..}H~ Chllft. l'fHIU.lutioll without iI vol.a.

61. It wes. SQ.cte.c.i<led.

64. Miss .f"'~PAFUNDA (Zambia), speaking in tlXp18I\8tlon o( po"dl.ioll UIl lJehl'dC or the
Cront-line States, stressed the importance wh.leh they attached Lu I.hn pl1qht. of
black children under the OJilo..r.t.hV.Q systnm, which hAd deI".Rl'LorHl:f.lll HI f11!P' t.he
imposition of the state of emergency in 19U6. The Convent.ion wOIIJ cl bp. endc:hed by
the inclusion of specific provisions reflecting the situation of c:hllch'eu under the
system of o~.a.r..the!.d and would then become more relevant {or u graal.er part. or the
.international comJ1lunity.
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65. Mr. van WULFFTEN PALTHE (Netherlands), said that his delegation, which was
aware of the importance of the Convention on the Rights of the Child, had not
wished to break the consensus in favour of its adoption. The process of
elaborating the Convention had been far from easy and had required more than
10 years of work. It had been necessary to adopt many solutions based on
compromise in order to make the Convention acceptable to all, and in that spirit of
compromise the Netherlands had been actively involved in the work of preparing the
Convention.

66. One article of the Convention established a norm which was palticularly open
to question. Article 38, which stipulated the rights of the child in relation to
armed conflicts, should not have been worded in such a way as to permit
participation by children between the ages of 15 and 17 years in hostilities. The
new Convention should have protected children with regal"d to parU.cipation in
hostilities at least up to the age of 18 years. States should not. be allowed to
involve chil~ren, directly or indirectly, in armed conflicts. Unfortunately, that
prollibition, which was laid down in additional Protocol 11 to the Geneva
Conventions of 1949, had not been i.ncorporated in the new Convention. Neither had
it been possible to raise the minimum age for recruiting childreu into the armed
forces- The Netherlands, together with other countries, had made proposals co
modi' those two points which, unfortunately, had not been adopted.

61. Mr. WHITAKER SALLES (Brazil) said that his delegation had supported draft
resolution A/C.3/44/L.44 containing the Convention on the Rights of the Child. Its
adoption was the culmination of the efforts by many countries and organizations
that had worked hard in order to make that possible.

68. The solution provided in article 43 of the Convention to the problem of
financing the Committee on the Rights of the Child was very positive. The text of
the Convention was not and could not be perfect since it had been necessary to find
compromise solutions to a number of problems created by cultural, political and
other differences between countries. It seemed that there were discrepancies
between a number of articles in the Convention. For example, the definition of a
child in article 1 differed from the definition that was inferred from the contents
of article 38, according to which children below the age of 18 years could taka
part in armed conflicts. Article 13 allowed unjustified interference by the State
in questions which should be solely the responsibility of the family, as was set
forth in article 5. Article 37 seemed to give the impression that the torture of
adults was not as condemnable as that of children. Lastly, article 30, on children
belonging to minorities, could be interpreted as being incompati.ble with the
provisions of the Constitution of Brazil. In view of those considerations, his
Government reserved its position on a number of norms in the Convention, which it
had to consider further before signing that instrument.

69. Ms. MIGNOTT (Jamaica) said that her delegation had joined the consensus which
had led to the adoption of the important Convention on the Rights of the Child.
She wished, however, to take that opportunity to comment OIl a particular provision
of the Convention. Article 1 defined the child as a human being below the age of
18 years, although it provided for the possibility of exceptions to that general
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rule. It appeared that an armed cQnflict was one such exception since article 38
prQvided that States parties shQuld take all feasible measures to ensure that
perSQns whQ had nQt attained the age Qf 15 years did not take a direct part in
hQstilities. That article implied that the Qbligation did not apply to persons
Qver the age Qf 15 years. The article alsQ provided that States parties should
refrain from recruiting any persQn who had not attained the age of 15 years into
their armed fQrces. It seemed that the general prQvision in article 1 did not
apply there either.

70. Her delegatiQn recQgnized that article 38 of the CQnvention reflected, broadly
speaking, the prQvisiQns Qf article 77 (2) of the 1977 additional Protocol I to the
Geneva CQnventiQns Qf 1949 and that some 90 countries were parties to that
PrQtQcQl. HQwever, there were situatiQns where one should be guided more by
cQnsideratiQns of principle than precedent. The case in question should have been
Qne such QccasiQn. The age at which children could be recruited into the armed
fQrces or sent into combat should be the age of attainment of majority, namely 18
years. The relevant provisions of additional ProtQcol 1 to the Geneva Conventions
of 1949 shQuld therefore be amended. Since the Third Committee was not competent
tQ undertake that initiative, her delegation urged the States parties to the
ProtocQl tQ amend it in that way in order tQ facilitate the subsequent similar
amendment of the Convention.

71. Ms. ALHAMANI (Yemen) said that article 14 of the Convention, which provided,
inter alia, that States parties should respect the right of the child to freedom of
thought, conscience and religion, and under which children would have the right to
change their religion, was cQntrary to Islamic law, which did not permit Muslims to
change their religion. Under the laws of Yemen, a Muslim child must retain his or
her Muslim religiQn. For that reason, Yemen reserved its position on the article
in questiQn.

72. Mrs. WARZAZI (MoroccQ) said that the adoption of the Convention on the Rights
Qf the Child was cause fQr particular joy for her, as a representative of Morocco,
and for the representative of Costa Rica since they had both participated in 1959
in the elaboratiQn of the Declaration on the Rights of the Child.

73. Mr. ZIADA (Iraq) said that his delegation would have preferred the Convention
on the Rights of the Child to deal with the situation of children under occupation
and the resulting economic consequences. Furthermore, his delegation had
reservations about article 14 (1) of the Convention, since freedom of religion was
incQmpatible with Islamic law and Iraqi legislation.

74. Ms. TUKAN (Jordan) said that her delegation interpreted the provlslons of
article 14 of the ConventiQn to mean that the child had the freedom to practice his
Qr her religion, not to change it. Jordan interpreted articles 20 and 21 to mean
that their provisions were not binding on States which, like Jordan, in accordance
with Islamic law did not approve of adoptior children. If the provisions of
those three articles were interpreted otherwise, the delegation of Jordan expressed
its reservations.

/ ...
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75. Mr. ITa (Japan) expressed his delegation's views on some of tIle articles.
Article 7 (2) did not require States to give their nationality to any persons who
were born or had become stateless in their territory. With regard to articles 9
and 10. he pointed out that the right of the child to maintain personal relations
and direct contact with parents on a regular basis could not always be guaranteed
in cases where the child was separated from one or both parents; it was also his
delegation's understanding that article 10 did not - fect in any way the sovereign
right of States to enact their respective immigr? ,•• ~aws in accordance with their
international agreements and that the .expressior. ...heir own country" in
article 10 (2) referred to the country of which t.,. child or his or her parents
were nationals. Furthermore, the provision in article 37 (c) concerning the
separation from adults of every child deprived of liberty should be as flexible as
possible so as to take into account the specific circumstances in different
countries. Furthermore, the provision in article 37 (d) did not oblige the State
to assign a defence counsel for a child who was under detention by court order.
Referring to the various subparagraphs of article 40 (2), his delegation felt that
subparagraph (b) referred to every child deprived of his or her liberty.
Subparagraph 2 (b) (ii) referred to article 37 (d). The expression "a fair
hearing" in sUbparagraph 2 (b) (iii) did not necessarily imply a public hearing and
did not require the provision of legal assistance. The provision in
subparagraph 2 (b) (iv) applied in Japan only to criminal proceedings. Lastly,
subparagraph 2 (b) (vi) did not prevent the accused from having to assume the costs
of the trial when found guilty.

76. Mr. BARNEA (Israel) said that. although his delegation had joined the
consensus on the Convention. it would have to give in-depth consideration to all
the details of the instrument before deciding whether to sign and ratify it.

The meeting rose at 6.15 p.m.
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